[image: image1.png]



OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CHERYL L. BROWN







117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
            DIRECTOR



         



  
4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL 

   OFFICE (904) 630-1452


   




JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

     FAX (904) 630-2906







                                     

  E-MAIL: CLBROWN@coj.net

AD HOC FY2011-12 BUDGET SAVINGS REVIEW COMMITTEE 
JOINT MEETING WITH TRUE COMMISSION – PERFORMANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
June 14, 2011
2:00 p.m.

Location:  City Council Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  Committee Members Stephen Joost (Chair), Bill Bishop and Warren Jones
Performance Committee members Ted Wendler, Joe Andrews, Tom Martin, Diane Brown, Mike McCollum and Marcella Lowe
Also:  Kirk Sherman and Kim Taylor – Council Auditor’s Office; Devin Reed – Central Operations Department; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Celeste Hicks – ECA; Pat Hannan and Steve Rankin – JCCI, Tony Bates – Concerned Taxpayers of Duval County; Chris Folds – Non-Profit Center of Northeast Jacksonville
Meeting Convened:  2:05 p.m.
Chairman Joost convened the meeting and introductions were made.  Performance Committee Chairman Ted Wendler gave an overview of his committee’s work and distributed copies of a document the committee produced after its work reviewing the City’s internal service funds.  A general finding is that cost savings in the area of internal service funds must come from reducing the costs of the individual functions themselves since the funds can bill their costs to the user agencies.  For the most part those agencies can’t affect reductions in their internal service budgets without the costs of the underlying services being reduced.  Commissioner Brown distributed and discussed a memo outlining her thoughts on the Ad Hoc Committee’s meetings with the various internal service fund departments/divisions.  Council Member Bishop stated that there is no incentive for City departments to economize on their budgets because reduced spending leads to a reduced budget the next year, while spending the entire amount this year generally ensures that a like amount will be budgeted the next year.
Take-home vehicles
The group questioned the degree of enforcement of the current regulation that prohibits take-home vehicles from being driven more than 3 miles beyond the Jacksonville city limit; members have seen Sheriff’s office vehicles driven well outside that perimeter in adjacent counties.  Some consideration should be given to how many non-JSO city employees really need a take-home vehicle and to economize if at all possible.  Council Member Joost stated that he had visited the Fleet Management facility on Commonwealth Avenue and come away impressed with its operations. He understands that the personnel complement is down by 126 over the last 3-4 years and it appears to be a lean operation.
In a discussion of potential fleet outsourcing, Council Member Bishop pointed out the importance of the competitive procurement process and the necessity for having several good private sector competitors.  Sole sourcing the work is not likely to produce a good result.  Council Member Jones urged consideration of all the potential costs and benefits of privatization of functions.  If the City saves money by outsourcing jobs to companies that pay low wages and don’t provide any benefits, what will that cost the City in social services, indigent care at Shands Medical Center, etc. that result from that policy?  Director of Central Operations Devin Reed cautioned against allowing private companies to “cherry pick” the profitable functions (i.e. oil changes and tire work) while leaving the City with the difficult, expensive jobs and no other sources of income to help subsidize those costs.  
Commissioner Lowe suggested establishing remote parking lots at the City limits where non-resident employees could leave take-home cars and pick up their private vehicles to drive out of county.  Alternatively employees driving take-home vehicles could be required to record all out-of-county personal mileage and reimburse the City for that driving.  Council Member Bishop cautioned that the Office of General Counsel has indicated that take-home vehicles are at least an implied benefit because the City has never required that they be included in collective bargaining agreements when they might have been, and therefore may have trouble unilaterally withdrawing or restricting their use.  IRS regulations also come into play, and the rules differ for law enforcement officers and non-law enforcement personnel.
Information Technology

Commissioner Brown stated that it seemed as though the IT function is too fragmented, with too many departments and independent authorities having their own IT functions and not pulling the whole function together.  Council Member Joost recalled that ITD stated that its budget would be cut by 22% next year and he expects to see that same percentage drop in ITDs’ user charges.  The group discussed outsourcing of IT functions and the importance of good RFPs and contract performance measures to ensure that the City’s interests are protected.

Inventory
Commissioner Brown stated that inventory seems to be a weakness, or at least not a high enough priority with the City given the large number of items written off each year.  Commissioner Lowe stated that one of the most apparent problems is ITD’s failure to remove old computers when replacements are delivered; the old machines are stored on floors or in closets for years until they are disposed of, then are listed on the missing or stolen property list.  Departmental inventory officers need to be held accountable for this function.  Council Auditor Kirk Sherman stated that his office is supposed to receive copies of all police reports when items are found to be missing, but some departments are better at complying with this requirement than others.  Council Member Bishop wondered if there is an industry standard for missing/stolen inventory items based on the size of an agency’s budget or the number of items on inventory.

Public Buildings
The group discussed the issue raised in a previous Ad Hoc Committee meeting about control of personal fans, refrigerators, heaters, etc.  Why is it so hard to issue a policy prohibiting their use and enforcing it?  Council Member Bishop recommended looking at the magnitude of the problem vs. the cost of a solution – is it a big enough issue to be worth the effort?

Office of General Counsel
Commissioner Lowe discussed her handout reviewing OGC questions, and commended Peggy Sidman of the General Counsel’s Office for her assistance in providing detailed information.  The group discussed the process by which outside counsel is procured when needed.  Devin Reed stated that expert witnesses, court reporters, etc. are procured through the Professional Services Evaluation Committee, but outside attorneys are selected directly by the OGC.  The group also discussed the OGC’s role in contract management and change order approval.  Council Member Bishop stated that the OGC reviews and approves contracts and change orders for legal form, but not for substance.  That’s done by the user department.  Ms. Lowe stated that OGC attorneys share support personnel and the department seems to be fairly lean.

Council Member Joost listed several items that he thought the new Finance Committee and/or Ad Hoc Budget Committee would be interested in tackling:

· Out of county take-home vehicles

· Reduction of ITD billable charges to match budget reduction

· ITD improvements

· Directing more copying to the Copy Center rather than convenience copiers

· Boards and commissions that utilize OGC attorneys – how many?  Are they necessary?

· What percentage of total City assets are written off on the missing/stolen list annually?

Commissioner Wendler distributed copies of a resolution he is developing for the TRUE Commission’s consideration regarding needed pension reforms.  He stated that City Council is the only entity that can establish benefits, citing Article 16 of the City Charter.

Tony Bates of Concerned Taxpayers suggested that weakly worded contracts have cost the City considerable money over the years, citing the Trail Ridge Landfill and Jacksonville Shipyards contracts as examples.
The meeting was adjourned at 3:26 p.m.
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